 

ASTORIA PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING




Astoria City Hall
February 28, 2017
CALL TO ORDER:
Vice President Easom called the meeting to order at 6:35 pm.
INTRODUCTION OF NEW MEMBER:

Vice President Easom welcomed Jennifer Cameron-Lattek to the Planning Commission.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS:
In accordance with Sections 1.110 and 1.115 of the Astoria Development Code, the APC needs to elect officers for 2017. The 2016 officers were President David Pearson, Vice President Kent Easom, and Secretary Sherri Williams.
Vice President Easom stated the election of 2017 officers would be postponed to March when the Planning Department would have a secretary. 
ROLL CALL: 

Commissioners Present:
Vice President Kent Easom, Jennifer Cameron-Lattek, Sean Fitzpatrick, Daryl Moore, Jan Mitchell and Frank Spence
Commissioners Excused: 
President David Pearson
Staff Present: 
Planner Nancy Ferber. The meeting is recorded and will be transcribed by ABC Transcription Services, Inc.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Commissioner Fitzpatrick moved that the Astoria Planning Commission approve the minutes of December 6, 2016 as presented; seconded by Commissioner Moore. Motion passed 5 to 0 to 1 with Commissioner Cameron-Lattek abstaining.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

Vice President Easom explained the procedures governing the conduct of public hearings to the audience and advised that handouts of the substantive review criteria were available from Staff.

ITEM 6(a):
CU17-01
Conditional Use CU17-01 by Steel and Timber Construction to locate light manufacturing (with shop space and storage) in approximately 1,000 square feet of an existing building at 1820 SE Front in the S-2, General Development Shorelands zone.

Vice President Easom asked if anyone objected to the jurisdiction of the Planning Commission to hear this matter at this time. There were no objections. He asked if any member of the Planning Commission had any conflicts of interest or ex parte contacts to declare. 
Vice President Easom declared that he worked with Steel and Timber, but he did not believe this would affect his decision.
Vice President Easom asked Staff to present the Staff report.
Planner Ferber reviewed the written Staff report. No correspondence had been received and Staff recommended approval of the request with the conditions listed in the Staff report.

Commissioner Mitchell asked if Staff was concerned about possible runoff into the bay from manufacturing done in the parking lot. Planner Ferber understood the manufacturing would not produce a lot of runoff or debris and recommended asking the Applicant for more details.

Vice President Easom opened the public hearing and called for a presentation by the Applicant.

Shaun Catlin, 1661 SE 2nd Street, Astoria, said he wanted to use the building to store tools and building materials. Occasionally, some light manufacturing would be done in the building, but with the doors open, not in the parking lot. The light manufacturing would include sawing, welding, and cutting steel. The doors would need to be open since welding creates smoke and steel would extend out into the parking while going through the machine. He had not seen any runoff from the area into the bay. The company does not produce much debris and they regularly sweep outside if there is sawdust. The building will mostly be used by his employees to drop off and pick up tools.
Vice President Easom called for any testimony in favor of, impartial to, or opposed to the application. Hearing none, he called for closing comments of Staff. 
Planner Ferber noted the Commission could add conditions of approval if they were concerned about mitigating runoff.

Commissioner Mitchell suggested that perhaps the Applicant should be required to sweep or vacuum because the site is so close to the estuary.  Planner Ferber stated new Condition 9 could require the Applicant to mitigate any potential runoff by doing daily cleaning or anything the Commission deemed appropriate if actively working outside. Commissioner Mitchell agreed that was appropriate.
Vice President Easom closed the public hearing and called for Commission discussion and deliberation.

Commissioner Fitzpatrick said the application seemed straightforward. Commissioners Moore, Cameron-Lattek, Spence, and Mitchell said they supported the application.
Commissioner Fitzpatrick moved that the Astoria Planning Commission adopt the Findings and Conclusions contained in the Staff report and approve Conditional Use CU17-01 by Steel and Timber Construction with the addition of Condition 9; seconded by Commissioner Spence. Motion passed unanimously.
Vice President Easom read the rules of appeal into the record.
ITEM 6(b):
CU17-02
Conditional Use CU17-02 by Lacy Brown to use two bedrooms in an existing single-family dwelling for homestay lodging at 409 2nd Street in the R-1, Low Density Residential zone. 

Vice President Easom asked if anyone objected to the jurisdiction of the Planning Commission to hear this matter at this time. There were no objections. He asked if any member of the Planning Commission had any conflicts of interest or ex parte contacts to declare. 
Commissioner Mitchell stated she lived down the hill from the property, but had not had any contact.
Vice President Easom asked Staff to present the Staff report.

Planner Ferber reviewed the written Staff report, which included a letter of support. Staff recommended approval of the request with the conditions listed in the Staff report.

Commissioner Moore asked how the Planning Department interprets the clause “availability of similar existing uses.” Planner Ferber said in this case, there is no availability of a similar use because the dwelling is a single-family home. There could be other similar uses in single-family dwellings in the area, but they might not have adequate parking, enough bedrooms, or have an owner on site while guests are present.

Commissioner Moore confirmed there have been five homestay lodging conditional use permit requests in R-1 zones since 2010. He asked how many homestays were currently permitted throughout all residential zones in the city. Planner Ferber said she was currently doing this research for City Council and she would have the information shortly.

Commissioner Mitchell noted the condition requiring the Applicant to give guests directions because getting to the property will not be easy in that neighborhood. She had no objection to the application. People regularly end up in the neighborhood on their way to the Column only to find that many of the streets come to a dead end. The topography is difficult and GPS does not give accurate directions.
Commissioner Cameron-Lattek understood the Comprehensive Plan stated a neighborhood should be protected from unnecessary intrusions of incompatible uses. She believed it would be difficult to predict how homestay lodgings will affect the neighbors because it depends on what kind of people come in and how they would behave in a homestay situation. She asked what recourse the City or neighborhood had if problems arise. As stated at a recent City Council meeting, once the permit is granted, it cannot be revoked easily. Planner Ferber clarified the comment made at the City Council meeting was not in reference to conditional use permits. Conditions can be added to conditional use permits, like requiring a six-month review to determine if there are any issues or negative impacts. This added level of review is specific to R-1 zones per the Comprehensive Plan and Development Code. It is up to the Planning Commission to determine if Staff’s recommended conditions are adequate. She added the normal Code enforcement process would be implemented if the Applicant did not comply with the conditions of approval, if the City received a significant number of complaints, if transient lodging taxes were not paid, or if the Applicant failed to obtain a business license.
Commissioner Mitchell said the photograph makes the entry look longer than it is, but there would be enough space if the owners use the garage. She believed the use should be reviewed in six months or a year because the property is in an R-1 zone.
Vice President Easom opened the public hearing and called for a presentation by the Applicant.
Lacy Brown, 409 2nd Street, Astoria, said when she and her husband were looking to buy this house, they had trouble finding it, so she is very aware of the need to give specific directions. Her friends have tried to find the house via GPS, but get lost, so she has learned how to give good directions. She would email directions to guests and make sure their questions were answered prior to their stay. She and her husband live in Astoria year-round and they promise to be in the house when guest are staying with them. She did not want anyone in her house without her there because the house is her long-term home. She is a teacher and plans to rent the rooms in the summer and occasionally on weekends during the school year. She promised to obtain a business license and collect transient lodging taxes. The garage looks small, but she has two cars in the garage. The listing of the house and the directions to the house will include a picture and note that guests must park in the driveway, not the street. She loves to host people. She has lived in several states and hoped to call Astoria home because she is finally done with school. She and her husband love to entertain and want to welcome people from all over the country and all over the world to this beautiful city.
Commissioner Moore asked why Ms. Brown wanted to rent rooms periodically instead of on a permanent basis to local people. Ms. Brown said she and her husband really enjoy entertaining people, but did not want roommates. They are okay with hosting people temporarily but did not want someone long-term.
Commissioner Mitchell asked if Ms. Brown had kitchen facilities. Ms. Brown said there is space downstairs with a refrigerator and a microwave. There is also a bathroom. The upstairs has a shared bathroom for the guest bedrooms and a shared kitchen for the guests to use.

Commissioner Cameron-Lattek asked if Ms. Brown had ever had homestay lodging in her residence before. Ms. Brown replied yes, when she lived in Arizona prior to moving to Astoria. After staying in several apartment-like Airbnb rentals, she finally stayed in one that allowed her to meet the owners and stay in their house. She had not known this was possible, but the experience triggered her desire to do the homestay lodging. It felt like she was staying with family and that she belonged in the community.
Vice President Easom called for any testimony in favor of the application.

Katrina Gasser, 774 Alameda Ave., Astoria, said she is an Airbnb host and had her first guest in August. She is in zoning similar to the Applicant. Her homestay business is going well and has improved her family’s life. The income has also been helpful. She confirmed for Commissioner Mitchell that she had not received any complaints from neighbors. She has checked in with her neighbors because the concept is new for the neighborhood.
Lois Dupet, P.O. Box 1282, Astoria, stated she supported the request and admired the Browns for taking this on. Homestay lodgings are a good thing for Astoria. There is an affordable housing emergency in the county and in the city and she believed homestay lodgings could be part of the solution. Two-month long homestays could solve problems for people who are in transition. The fact that the City has only had five applications since 2010 suggests that this is not currently a solution, but it could be. She believed the requirement for the owner to reside at the dwelling on the same days as the guests could be an impediment to this scenario. An owner could not go to Portland for the weekend while renting to guests for 30 days, which seems excessive.

Vice President Easom called for any testimony impartial to the application.

LJ Gunderson, 413 Franklin Ave., Astoria, said she used to own a vacation rental company. Renting for 30 days is very different from one or two days. She recommended the City implement a three strikes and you are out rule; this worked well in Seaside. This allows the City to take the permit away from someone who does not follow the rules. She disagreed that homestays could be a solution to affordable housing issues. The Applicant wants to invite people into her home for a couple of days and she likes it when they leave. She also wants to be present because her things are in the house. Homestays are a completely different market. If homestays are allowed, she believed the City should have a way to take the license back from people who are breaking the rules. She preferred that homestays be licensed and regulated.
Vice President Easom called for any testimony opposed to the application. 
Loretta Maxwell, Grandview Bed and Breakfast, 1574 Grand Ave., Astoria, agreed that the City needs to monitor what goes on in homestays and have the ability to take permits away if necessary. She wanted to know if guests would be using a kitchen. Her bed and breakfast is regulated by the health department and must maintain certain temperatures in her refrigerator and cleanliness. Her guests are not allowed in the kitchen. She is subject to inspections of her entire house to ensure safety and cleanliness standards. Such regulations are not part of this homestay. Homestays will not help the affordable housing situation. She rents rooms on a monthly basis to people who cannot find a place to live. She is asked regularly if she knows of any place to rent. People who work here are waitresses, cooks, and bartenders who cannot afford a place to live unless they all rent a house together. She was concerned about keeping track of how many rooms are available in Astoria for overnight stays because the town could become overloaded. She mentioned at the last City Council meeting that she believes her business has been affected by an overabundance of rooms in town. More regulation needs to be implemented and the community needs to think more about the impact to existing businesses. The Applicant seems like a nice person and she believed her heart was in the right place, but having people stay is not a whimsical decision. People tell her all the time that having a bed and breakfast would be cool. However, it is a lot of hard work and not always rewarding.
Vice President Easom closed the public hearing and called for Commission discussion and deliberation.
Commissioner Mitchell suggested an additional condition of approval be added requiring a review in one year to make sure the homestay is not causing problems for adjacent neighbors. She understood the housing issues in Astoria because she knows people who have had a difficult time finding housing. However, the Applicant does not want to convert their basement into a rental unit. Housing problems and homestays are two different issues, but she was positive homestays impact the bed and breakfast business. About 16 or 17 years ago, Astoria tried to get the State Tourism Conference to town, but there were not enough quality rooms in Astoria to accommodate a conference of 300 people. Astoria has come a long way, but not all of the changes have been good for existing businesses. This application seems to be in order and it would be nice to review the business again later. She suggested a one-year review for future applications as well.
Commissioner Spence agreed that enforcement would be important. He heard about the number of advertisements in the Oregonian for places in Astoria that are not licensed. The overall subject of what is permissible will be decided by City Council. However, this Applicant is entitled to the permit. The neighborhood is isolated and he had quite a time finding it. He did not believe the use would be a disturbance to the neighborhood. He liked the owner occupied aspect of homestays and bed and breakfasts. City Council is concerned about absentee ownership. About a year ago, the Planning Commission reviewed a request by an applicant who owned two houses side by side and was required to occupy one of the homes. However, in this case, he believed the Applicant was entitled to the permit.
Commissioner Fitzpatrick was concerned about the kitchen, but appreciated that the Applicant would occupy the home the entire time. Use of the kitchen is more like a vacation rental rather than a homestay and he did not want to see this situation morph into a vacation rental. Vacation rentals are not legal in residential zones in Astoria.
Commissioner Moore believed all of the review criteria had been met. It is important to review the request against the Comprehensive Plan, which indicates uses should “maintain attractive and liveable residential neighborhoods for all types of housing.” He did not believe this homestay would impact the neighborhood negatively. Another review criterion is to encourage home occupations that generate minimal impacts as an outright use in most cases. This homestay is a home occupation as much as it is a vacation or transient rental. The owners will generate a few dollars for operating the rooms for visitors. He did not believe homestays negatively impacted the housing issues that Astoria is facing. The Applicant is not willing to rent long term, so her home is not a housing option. He believed this was common among the homestay lodgings in Astoria. He supported the application, but did not support adding additional conditions of approval. New conditions would be a policy decision that City Council should discuss. Astoria has plenty of nuisance ordinances that can be used to enforce good behavior in the neighborhoods, so a one-year review is unnecessary.
Commissioner Cameron-Lattek believed it would be good for the City to have a review process and clear recourse. However, she was satisfied that this application met the criteria. She was sympathetic to Ms. Maxwell’s position and appreciated that Ms. Maxwell continued to bring up her situation. City Council is very concerned with her issues and there are many important points to be made on all sides. She agreed that many homestays are not taking housing off the market as long as they are owner occupied. Homestays put more people in a single dwelling, which gives the city a sense of what it is like to have more people in Astoria’s neighborhoods. She hoped the experience of having a homestay would encourage people to partition a part of their homes and create small apartments. Homestays could have a positive effect on the housing problems.
Vice President Easom stated he was in favor of the application. He believed the Commission should have a way to revisit these permits after a year to make sure everything is going okay and police the properties. Right now, the Commission does not have any way of saying no. Therefore, he favored the addition of a one-year review.
Commissioner Fitzpatrick advised the Applicant to be very clear when giving directions to guests and make sure to tell them not to use mobile applications for directions.

Planner Ferber asked for clarification on the proposed condition of approval to require a one-year review. She confirmed that the Planning Commission can recommend City Council add the requirement as part of an ordinance or Code amendment. Commissioner Moore stated he did not want to add any additional conditions to this application. Commissioner Mitchell preferred to make a recommendation to City Council.
Commissioner Moore moved that the Astoria Planning Commission adopt the Findings and Conclusions contained in the Staff report and approve Conditional Use CU17-02 by Lacy Brown, with the conditions listed in the Staff report; seconded by Commissioner Mitchell. Motion passed unanimously.
Vice President Easom read the rules of appeal into the record.
REPORTS OF OFFICERS/COMMISSIONERS: 
Commissioner Moore believed vacation rentals in residential areas should be shut down since they are illegal in Astoria. He requested that City Council direct the City Manager to ensure proper enforcement. Vacation rentals in residential areas have a direct impact on the housing problem. Astoria does not know how big the problem is because there is no inventory of how many properties are available. He understood City Staff was short handed, so he believed Council should hire Staff or make Staff time available for enforcement.
Commissioner Mitchell reported she just happened to be in the vicinity of a small group that was meeting to discuss co-housing. The group had about 18 people and included a young couple and a long-time Astoria resident. Co-housing is not a solution to the housing problem, but it is another option that could work in some situations.
Commissioner Cameron-Lattek said she was happy to be on the Planning Commission. She is interested in the housing challenges in Astoria. She has lived in two neighborhoods that experienced a lot of gentrification while she was there and she has seen some of the challenges that neighborhoods can go through as cities change quickly. She is excited to be part of the process in Astoria. She noted that some of the listings on Airbnb state the entire unit is for rent. That situation might look like it is in violation of City Code, but those units could just be a separate space in a home and are not necessarily in a house not occupied by the owner. 
Vice President Easom believed there were illegal vacation rentals and until City Council provides Staff to regulate and investigate them, the Planning Commission is up against a wall.
STAFF UPDATES: 
Planner Ferber updated the Commission on the following:

· Staff Retirements - Sherri Williams and Julie Yuill

· Accessory Dwelling Unit ordinance – City Council review on Monday, March 20th 
· Advance Astoria – Upcoming Events

· March 9th - Advisory Committee Meeting, 6:30 pm to 8:30 pm at Reachbreak Brewery, RSVP
· March 11th – Pop up during Art Walk, 5:00 pm to 8:00 pm at the former Curious Caterpillar 
· April 13th – Community Forum 6:30 pm to 8:30 pm at Hampton Inn
· April 25th and May 2nd – tentative dates for APC work sessions to review economic development
· May 23rd– Planning Commission hearing
· CEDR Awards – Still taking nominations

· Community Survey – Still available on the City website and has been incentivized with an option to win gift cards to local breweries

· Commissioner Training – Staff is working on scheduling refresher training for the Commission

· CLG Restoration Grant - $11,000 available to homeowners in Uniontown for façade improvements completed by July
Commissioner Spence commented on Ms. Williams’ tenure with the City and said she would be missed.

MISCELLANEOUS:

New APC Member List – The updated Member List is attached. It is suggested this be included in Commissioner training notebooks. This is included for Commissioner information only. No action required.
PUBLIC COMMENTS: 

Unidentified Male Speaker asked when CLG funds would be made available to other areas of the city. Planner Ferber explained she already had a waiting list and she would know within the next month or two if funds would be available to neighborhoods other than Uniontown.
Rick Culver, 3506 Harrison, Astoria, said he moved to his current home in 1979 and the neighborhood is turning into a short-term rental and vacation home neighborhood, especially during tourist season. The neighborhood is very congested with traffic. Buoy 10 guides have purchased homes and bring their clients into the area. They park their boats on the streets and sidewalks along Franklin. The neighborhood is now a non-resident neighborhood. He raised three children who no longer live in Astoria and he plans to tell his grandson not to stay because the neighborhood is not for residents any more. He has lived on the coast his entire life and has seen this situation in Newport, Lincoln City, Seaside, Gearhart, and now Astoria. If the Commission wants to keep the neighborhood residential, he suggested short-term rentals be limited. The number of short-term rentals could be expanded later on, but Astoria is no longer a residential town. He owns a vacant lot that is buildable, but he does not plan to build a house on it to maintain his view. He allows his neighbors to have access through the lot, but now that there are short term rentals he must pick up hypodermic needles and dog waste is thrown into is flower beds. He confirmed that he lives one block from the Free Willy house, two blocks from the Kindergarten Cop house, and four blocks from the Goonies house. Maps of the neighborhood are bad, so people are always asking him for directions to the Goonies house. He lives on a flat street and has a few neighbors with small children that play basketball, but the area is not safe anymore. Astoria will grow, but the City should keep the growth slow.
Commissioner Mitchell asked Mr. Culver how many short-term rentals he believed were in his neighborhood. Mr. Culver said a vacant house just sold and he believed there were a small number of short-term rentals right now. However, homes that used to be residential are now second homes and rentals. He recently had people walk into his house and he had to call the police.
Commissioner Mitchell said she found it difficult to park on the street when visiting someone in that neighborhood. The street is narrow, so people will park on the sidewalk. Mr. Culver noted the streets of Astoria were not built for many types of vehicles and it is common to park on sidewalks. This means residents have to walk on the streets. He asked that short-term rentals be limited. A lot of houses in the area have been sold and turned into rentals.
Commissioner Moore asked Mr. Culver what he meant by short-term rental. Mr. Culver confirmed the rentals could be weekly or daily, especially during the summer time and during events. Many people from Portland and Seattle own the homes and they come to Astoria with their guests for events. The neighborhood gets congested. Commissioner Moore asked Mr. Culver to repeat these comments at a City Council meeting.
Luanne Farrar, 3520 Harrison, Astoria, said she has lived in her current home for 10 years. She believed the neighborhood was very quiet and peaceful and did not seem to notice the problems Mr. Culver mentioned. She has considered Airbnb because she has many guests that come to stay in her home. Last year, she hosted two groups of people who were in transition; they stayed in her home for six weeks. She is in an R-2 zone, her home and driveway would qualify, and she wanted regulations to apply to her visitors. Her guests are very quiet and sharing her home with people short term has been a lovely experience. She would like to have a license and be regulated, so she planned to apply. People always come to stay with her and sometimes they give her money. She is never sure what to ask for. She empathized with Mr. Culver, but said she has never experienced the problems in her neighborhood. She is okay with people staying all night, she works at home, and she enjoyed having people stay with her for six weeks. 
Katrina Gasser, 774 Alameda Ave., Astoria, said this was her first time hearing about how Airbnb impacted people, so she took a few notes. Hosting on Airbnb has had a significant financial impact on her family. She would not normally rent out her space and it was difficult to get her husband to rent out the basement until he learned more about Airbnb. The guests have a separate entrance and she does not want guests in her kitchen. She did not think about food safety and just wanted her own space. Maybe later she would put in a kitchen and rent the space out, but currently, hosting on Airbnb has been an adjustment for her family. Airbnb has been a good fit for her family and none of the neighbors have been disrupted. She has three children who run around the yard and her guests are quieter than her children are. Staying at a bed and breakfast offers an experience different from staying in her basement. She might offer a microwaveable sausage for her guests, but guests at a bed and breakfast might get waffles with strawberries and someone to talk with in the morning. She does not want to take away from anyone else’s income, but her business is viable, too. Her business brings people to the area and she can encourage guests to stay in different places. She is a fifth generation Astorian and loves her community. All of her reviews reflect that love because she brags about her hometown. She would look for ways to support other businesses in the industry because she wanted to make sure there is room for everyone who offers these services.
ADJOURNMENT:

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:52 pm. 
APPROVED:

_____________________________

Community Development Director
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